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NEWS AND NOTES

PERSONAL AND MISCELLANEOUS
Compiled by the Managing Editor

The forty-first annual meeting of the American Political Science Asso-
ciation will be held at Philadelphia, March 28-30, with headquarters at
the Bellevue-Stratford Hotel. A preliminary program will be mailed to
members about March 1.

Professor Quincy Wright has returned from his service as technical
advisor to Mr. Biddle, American member of the International Military
Tribunal, and has resumed his duties at the University of Chicago.

Professor Taylor Cole, of Duke University, has recently accepted the
editorship of the Journal of Politics, published by the Southern Political
Science Association.

Professor Graham H. Stuart is on leave from Stanford University for
a period of three months and is in Tangier drawing up a new charter
for the International City, as a representsative of the Department of
State.

Professor Clarence A. Berdahl, of the University of Illinois, lectured
at St. Olaf College in November on *“The San Francisco Conference and
Some Problems of the United Nations Organization.”

Professor Floyd Reeves has returned to the University of Chicago from
a tour of duty in Italy in connection with the Army Educational Program.

Dr. John D. Tomlinson, formerly professor of political science at Wa-
bash College, was appointed in September, 1945, chief of the Social and
Economic Section of the United Nations Preparatory Commission in
London.

Mr. John M. Payne, who holds degrees from Pomona College and the
University of Cincinnati, has been appointed director of the Citizens’
Research Institute of Los Angeles as of January 1, 1946.

Professor Simeon E. Leland is on leave from the University of Chicago
during the winter quarter in order to advise the government of Panama
concerning the reorganization of its tax system.

Professor Lloyd M. Short, of the University of Minnesota, has been
made a member of the Committee on Education and Social Security of
the American Council on Education.

Mr. Robert Strausz-Hupé, of the University of Pennsylvania, addressed
the Army Industrial College on December 11 in Washington on the sub-
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ject of “Atomic Energy and Its Political Implications.” He also lectured
on “National Resources and Foreign Policy” at the Franklin Institute in
Philadelphia during December.

Mr. Hubert H. Humphrey, Jr., a former teaching assistant in the de-
partment of political science at the University of Minnesota, is now serv-
ing as mayor of Minneapolis. His secretary is Mr. Arthur Naftalin, also
& former teaching assistant in the department.

At the University of Pennsylvania, Associate Professor Bradford W.
West has returned from service with the Wage Administration Agency
of the War Department, and Assistant Professor John P. Horlacher has
resumed his teaching after serving as executive director of the Wage
Stabilization Division of the Third Regional War Labor Board.

Dr. Lashley G. Harvey, executive secretary of the Bureau of Govern-
ment Research at the University of New Hampshire, has returned to his
duties after an absence of three years as Lieutenant Commander in the
U. S, Naval Reserve. He spent seven months with the Military Govern-
ment Planning Section in Hawaii and seven months in Saipan in the
operational end of Military Government.

Mr. Robert Runo, who recently received his honorable discharge from
the U. 8. Navy, has accepted an appointment as instructor in political
science at Roosevelt College, Chicago. Professor Floyd Reeves is & mem-
ber of the board of trustees and Professor Leonard D. White a member
of the Advisory Committee on Education.

Dr. Lynwood M. Holland, who received his degree at the University
of Illinois last June, taught at Emory University last summer and is now
assistant professor of political science at the University of Arizona.

Mr. Howard R. Tolley, chief of the Bureau of Agricultural Economics
in the Department of Agriculture, served as alternate member, repre-
senting the United States, at the conference of the Food and Agricultural
Organization of the United Nations in October, 1945, at Quebec, Canada.

Following his recent release from the U. S. Army, Dr. Andrew Gyorgy
was appointed assistant professor of government at the University of
New Hampshire. He is in charge of the courses on comparative govern-
ment, international relations, and American foreign policy.

Dr. Richard G. Browne, associate professor of social science, Illinois
State Normal University, presided at a joint section of the American
Political Science Association and the National Council for the Social
Studies on November 23, 1945, in Milwaukee. The subject of discussion
was teaching citizenship in the Atomic Age.
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Lt. William G. Torpey, on furlough from the position of head of the
Civil Service Personnel Office, Third Naval District Headquarters, New
York City, has been appointed Personnel Officer, U. S. Maritime Service
Headquarters, Washington, D. C. Prior to his recent appointment, Lt.
Torpey served as administrative assistant to the Assistant Commandant,
U. S. M. 8. Headquarters.

Professor Harvey Pinney, on leave of absence from the department of
government, Washington Square College, New York University, died in
Washington on November 22, 1945. In September, Professor Pinney was
appointed head of the History Branch of the Office of Price Administra-
tion, with which organization he had been connected since the spring of
1942,

Dr. Marbury B. Ogle, Jr., formerly with the Research and Analysis
Branch of the Office of Strategic Services, Washington, D. C., has been
appointed to an associate professorship in the department of history,
economics, and government at Purdue University.

Dr. Spencer D. Albright, formerly lecturer in political science at the
University of Washington, has recently been promoted to the grade of
captain in the Army Air Corps and has been transferred from Santa Ana,
California, to the A. A. F. Training Command Headquarters, Fort Worth,
Texas. Captain Albright is assigned to the Historical Section.

At the University of Pennsylvania, Dr. Philip E. Jacob has been ap-
pointed assistant professor and Dr. Lincoln Smith instructor.

Dr. Roland G. Usher, Jr., has been added to the staff of Butler Uni-
versity as assistant professor of history and political science.

Dr. Richard H. Heindel, formerly of the University of Pennsylvania,
has been made acting chief of the new Division of Libraries and Institutes
in the Office of International Information and Cultural Affairs of the De-
partment of State.

After service in England with the Office of War Information and later
with the Office of Strategic Services, Dr. Irwin M. Tobin, assistant
professor of political science at Rhode Island State College, has been ap-
pointed a specialist on the British Commonwealth of Nations in the new
Division of International Labor, Health, and Social Affairs in the De-
partment of State.

Dr. Charles G. Fenwick, formerly of Bryn Mawr College, and now with
the Inter-American Juridical Commission in Rio de Janeiro, has been
nominated by Venezuela for membership in the United Nations Inter-
national Court of Justice.


https://doi.org/10.1017/S0003055400050450

https://doi.org/10.1017/S0003055400050450 Published online by Cambridge University Press

NEWS AND NOTES 127

Dr. James L. McCamy has been appointed director of the Office of
World Trade Policy in the Department of Commerce. He returned to the
United States in September after nine months as economic adviser to the
United States Forces in the occupation of Austria, having been stationed
in Italy before entering Austria in early June. Until assuming his present
post, he worked on the reorganization of that part of the Commerce De-
partment which deals with international affairs.

At the Johns Hopkins University, V. O. Key, Jr. has been advanced to
the rank of professor and Malcolm Moos has been promoted to an as-
sociate professorship. Mr. Key recently returned to the University after
three years’ service with the Bureau of the Budget.

Dr. Kimon A. Doukas, on temporary service with the State Depart-
ment, was appointed to the staff of the American Section of the Inter-
Allied Mission which has gone to Greece at the invitation of the Greek
Government to observe the elections of March 31.

For five weeks during November and December, Professor John G.
Herndon, of Haverford College, was in London as a member of the
Philadelphia delegation urging upon the Preparatory Commission the
selection of Philadelphia as the permanent seat of the United Nations
Organization. During his absence, his classes were met by Professors
Frank D. Watson, of Haverford College, and W. Brooke Graves, of Bryn
Meawr College.

After serving as an economist with the Foreign Economic Administra-
tion at Washington for three years, Dr. Eric Dale has received an ap-
pointment by the War Department to serve in the same capacity with the
U. S. Military Government for Germany and left for Berlin at the be-
ginning of January.

A Philippine Foreign Affairs Training Program designed to assist the
Filipinos in preparing for the conduct of their own foreign relations
when independence is achieved on July 4, 1946, is now functioning within
the Department of State. Mr. Frank P. Lockhart, chief of the Division of
Philippine Affairs, is in over-all charge, and Mr. E. W, Mill, acting as-
sistant chief of the Division, is supervising the day-to-day work of the
trainees.

At Hunter College of the City of New York, Dr. Ruth G. Weintraub
has been promoted to an associate professorship and Dr. Ellen E. Brennan
to an assistant professorship. In November, Dr. Brennan was admitted
to the Bar of the State of New York.

Mr. Clarence Senior has left the Pan American Branch of the Foreign


https://doi.org/10.1017/S0003055400050450

https://doi.org/10.1017/S0003055400050450 Published online by Cambridge University Press

128 THE AMERICAN POLITICAL SCIENCE REVIEW

Economic Administration to become visiting professor at the University
of Puerto Rico and acting director of the Social Science Research Center.
In addition to his teaching, he will study the land redistribution program.

Dr. Paul A. Palmer has returned to his duties at Kenyon College after
an absence of a year as visiting lecturer on government at Harvard
University.

On August 30, 1945, the Association of Los Alamos Scientists was
formed to promote the attainment and use of scientific and technical
advances in the best interests of humanity and to influence constructively
the achievement of the best possible form of international control of
atomic energy. Mr. W. Higinbotham was elected chairman and Mr. J. H.
Manley, secretary. The organization invites correspondence from politi-
cal scientists regarding its objectives. The address is P. O. Box 1663,
Santa Fé, New Mexico.

At Bryn Mawr College, a number of changes in the teaching staff in
political science have occurred. Professor Charles G. Fenwick, on leave
for several years with the Inter-American Juridical Commission, and now
at Rio de Janeiro, has been retired. Dr. Helen Dwight Reed has resigned.
Professor Roger H. Wells is on leave as adviser on local government to the
American army of occupation in Germany, and his place is being taken
by Dr. W. Brooke Graves, who recently completed three and one-half
years of service in the Third Regional Office of the United States Civil
Service Commission. Dr. D. Beatrice McCown, formerly of Vassar Col-
lege, has been appointed assistant professor; and Dr. Bryce Wood, of
Swarthmore College, is offering a course on international organization.

Dr. Clifford J. Hynning recently returned to Washington from a tour
of service as a U. S. Treasury Representative with the Office of Military
Government for Germany (and its predecessor agencies), Finance Di-
vision. In addition to his duties as a policy adviser on financial directives
and field instructions, he collaborated with military intelligence in effect-
ing the large-scale detention of German financiers and industrialists under
SHAEF and later in the American zone. He was in charge of the financial
interrogations of high Nazis, financiers and industrialists, and the result-
ing data on Schacht and Funk were turned over to Mr. Justice Jackson’s
staff for use in the Nuremburg trials. At present an attorney on the staff
of the General Counsel, U. 8. Treasury Department, Dr. Hynning was
formerly an enforcement attorney with the Office of Price Administration.

Hon. Jesse H. Jones, former Secretary of Commerce, has given $300,000
to create at the University of Virginia a Woodrow Wilson School of In-
ternational Affairs, aimed at promoting in “coming generations of young
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Americans a livelier appreciation of the vital interests and heavy re-
sponsibilities of the United States in the outside world.” The gifts come
from a corporate foundation which Mr. and Mrs. Jones established in
Texas some years ago for educational and philanthropic purposes.

In 1945, five United States libraries were established in various parts
of the British Empire by the British Division of the Office of War Infor-
mation in close codperation with the Division of Cultural Relations of
the Department of State and with the Library of Congress. The new li-
braries follow the pattern of the American Library in the Embassy in
London, and are located at Sydney and Melbourne, Australia; Welling-
ton, New Zealand; Johannesburg, Union of South Africa; and Bombay,
India.

The establishment of the Samuel S. Fels Professorship of Governmental
Administration in the Wharton School of the University of Pennsylvania,
in recognition of Mr. Fels’ pioneering activities in the improvement of
local government, was recently announced by President McClelland of
the University. In addition to honoring Mr. Fels, the creation of the
professorship recognizes the permanent and increasing importance of the
research and training program of the Institute of Local and State Gov-
ernment. The first incumbent of the new chair will be Dr. Stephen B.
Sweeney, a member of the Wharton School faculty since 1922 and director
of the Institute of Local and State Government since its foundation.

An Institute of National Governmental Reorganization was held at
the University of Minnesota on December 10 and 11 under the auspices
of the University’s Center for Continuation Study and the Minnesota
League of Women Voters. Participants included Professors William An-
derson, Lloyd M. Short, and A. N. Christensen
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